
Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

September 2010 Meeting Minutes
	Date:           September 8, 2010
Place:         Kearns Center, Easter Seals, New Castle
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Jim Lafferty
	Members Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Judy Chaconas, Wendy Gainor, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Ann Phillips, Olga Ramirez, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron
Guests:  J’Aime Conrod, Susan Li, Nancy Rapport
Members Absent:  Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, Susan Ebner, Jake Hubik, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Paula Roy,
Staff Present:  Dr. Tony Brazen (DMMA), , Anna Krawczyk (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney, Dave Michalik (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (HP), Glyne Williams (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA),
Staff Absent:  Fury Fecondo (HP), Steve Groff (DMMA)
Guest Presenter:   N/A


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Jim Lafferty 
for Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Jim Lafferty at 9:00 a.m.  
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Jim Lafferty
for Richard Cherrin
	· Jim asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the June 9, 2010 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.  
	
	

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview
Rosanne Mahaney 
- Fiscal Budget

Old Business (Cont’d)
Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney 

- Healthcare Reform Initiatives

-1115 Waiver

-Cost Recovery Initiatives
Old Business (Cont’d)
Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney 

-PERM Rate


	· Rosanne noted we just started the SFY ‘11 fiscal year and are already prepping for the SFY ’12 budget.  The presentation before Office of Management and Budget is scheduled for November 16th at 1 PM at Legislative Hall.  Another difficult budget year is anticipated.  The DEFAC projections due out on 9/20 for Delaware are expected to bring poor news.  The good news is that Congress passed the extension to the enhanced federal match for Medicaid through 6/30/11.  It was under ARRA and originally due to end 12/31/2010, halfway through our budget year.   This brings a windfall of approximately $54M in additional federal funds that were not included in our SFY ’11 budget.  We are asking that the general funds freed up as a result be moved to the SFY ‘12 budget for Medicaid to help us with the increasing volume.  So far we have heard positive reaction to that request.  Medicaid client volume has been growing dramatically over last ten years.  
Yrene asked if it was all Medicaid populations that were increasing. Rosanne responded that the LTC population appears relatively stable.  The biggest increase is in the expanded population which is primarily childless adults that we serve up to 100% FPL.  This is the fastest growing population.  As a snapshot, we served in 6/08 - 156,000 clients, 6/09 - 165,000 clients, and 6/10 > 180,000 in all categories.  We are serving approximately 27,000 - 28,000 childless adults.  By 2014 when we’ll have the big expansion of Medicaid under the HealthCare Reform, we anticipate this number to grow by approximately 18,000 adults.   Those are individuals who we will be mandated to serve between 100% and 133% FPL.  Rosanne explained the woodwork effect may bring even more individuals into the program.  
· Rosanne stated work continues on the many provisions that impact our programs under Healthcare Reform (HCR).  For example, we submitted an application to the Federal government for a $1M health benefit exchange planning grant on 9/1.  That is the maximum amount available for every state to begin planning for the health benefit exchanges that each state must have up and running in January 2014.  We expect to hear if we are approved by 9/30.  States could also opt to have the Federal government run the exchange, but there are disadvantages to that approach.   Additionally, we were awarded a $400,000 CMS supplemental grant to our Money Follows the Person (MFP) grant to partner with Division of Services for Aging and Adults with Physical Disabilities (DSAAPD) for Delaware’s Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC).  We are partnering with ADRC which will also serve as the Local Contact Agency (LCA).  The LCA is responsible for receiving referrals from the nursing facilities in Delaware through the MDS 3.0 Assessment Tool to identify people who have expressed interest in transitioning to the community.  
· Effective April 1, 2011, the mandate for states to utilize national correct coding initiative in MMIS goes into effect.  This requires enhanced edits and audits in the system.   A number of other program integrity provisions become effective 1/2011.
· Work continues with CMS on 1115 Waiver renewal.  The 1115 Waiver enables us to serve the adult expansion group because before the HCR came into effect, serving that group was not an option except through this waiver.  Under this waiver, we also provide other individuals with family planning services and serve the majority of our Medicaid clients via a managed care arrangement.  The waiver was due to be renewed 12/31/09; we are now operating that waiver on a Federal extension through the end of this month.  We anticipate that we will request another extension.  The primary issue is around the budget neutrality requirement that requires us to prove that we are not spending more under the waiver than we would have without the waiver.  However, HCR now allows us to serve the adult expansion group under our State Plan.  As a result, we anticipate the CMS will renew our 1115 Waiver, but will require us to submit a work plan describing how we will eventually move this population to the State Plan.
· We recently implemented two cost control recovery initiatives:
· The first takes advantage of the option under CHIPRA to cover legally residing noncitizen pregnant women and children under Medicaid and CHIP effective 7/1/10 that were previously covered under our 100% state-funded Legal Non-Citizens Program.
· Also the non-emergency transportation services provided by Logisticare will be moved from an administrative function to a State Plan service.  This change will allow access to enhanced federal matching funds and anticipated savings of $900,000/year.  

· Rosanne was pleased to announce the Surveillance and Utilization Review (SUR) Unit reached its $1M mark in recoupment of inappropriate provider billings.  This Unit is our program integrity unit in Medicaid that looks at potential program provider fraud.  She noted this was a huge accomplishment despite being short staffed.
· The Medicaid Payment Error Rate Measurement (PERM) eligibility rate for Delaware in 2009 was 2.55%.  The national rate was 6.7% in 2008, so we are doing very well.

· Yrene asked if any training was planned from ADRC for LTC providers.  Rosanne responded that DSAAPD was planning to do outreach to these providers. Rosanne also noted the recently awarded MFP/ADRC grant included funds to provide options counseling.  The group held further discussion on this topic.  
· Olga questioned if any increase in the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) is planned by the federal government.  Dave Michalik indicated that we have heard that there will be no increase to the FPL again this year.  
	
	

	Old Business:

Pharmacy Update

Dr. Tony Brazen 
for Fury Fecondo

	· Dr. Brazen noted the Pharmaceutical and Therapeutics Committee (P&T Committee) met on August 5 and reviewed 40 classes of drugs.  This is a year-round complex process in which we contract with Provider Synergy, which negotiates with the drug manufacturers to obtain additional supplemental rebates offers in order for those drugs to be listed on our preferred drug list. To get the best offers, we have the benefit of bargaining power by participating in a group with several other states.  Final recommendations are submitted to the Secretary who makes the final decision.  

· The next Drug Utilization Review Board is scheduled for September 13 at Del Tech in Stanton.  All meetings begin at 7:00 p.m. and are open to the public  The meeting agenda and minutes can be found at http://www.dmap.state.de.us/information/pharmacy.html
· Wendy relayed a request to DHSS from physicians at the Medical Society of DE who participates in the P&T Committee and DUR Committee to consider rendering compensation for their time.   Dr. Brazen openly thanked everyone who gives voluntarily of their time on these Committees and acknowledged the time commitment.  
	
	

	New Business:

Lisa Zimmerman

DMMA Operations Update
New Business (Cont’d)

Lisa Zimmerman

DMMA Operations Update


	· Sixteen (16) positions were eliminated in Operations since the hiring freeze began two years ago.   We have been able to fill most of the remaining vacancies and currently only have one SSW/CM vacancy.  A Supervisor for the Central Intake Unit has been hired.  This Unit takes referrals for LTC programs and schedules interviews statewide using the toll free 1-866-940-8963 from Monday through Friday from 8:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m.  Voicemail and fax (302-368-6585) are also available for after hours.
· We were tasked in February to develop system support for a new initiative called MIPPA. This program allows anyone applying for any type of benefit at the Social Security office to have an electronic referral made to LTC to determine if they might qualify for Qualified Medicare Beneficiary (QMB) or Specified Low-Income Medicare Beneficiary (SLMB) programs.  We had no way to estimate the number referrals that could even be expected, and we were very short staffed at that time.  Lisa thanked her counterpart, Glyne Williams, who offered assistance by loaning a staff member to initiate this program.  The program was recently taken back into the LTC Medicaid Units that determine eligibility for QMB program; however, while this is a good fit, the workload is excessive for one social worker.  Over 900 electronic referrals have been received.  To date, only 69 have been opened (approximately 8%) and the remainder have been determined to not be eligible.   This is a very high volume and very labor intensive program.  Effective 10/1/10, the referrals will be divided among two additional staff members based on zip codes to manage the volume.  An update will be given at the next meeting.
	
	

	Glyne Williams
DMMA Medical Management Update


	·  Glyne noted the structure of the Quality Improvement Initiative Task Force has changed.  Meetings will now be held quarterly instead of monthly.  CMS requires the quality management strategy for the 1115 Waiver be periodically updated.  Recently we have made a number of major changes.   These changes must be submitted for staff comments by 9/15 before opening it to public comment.  Highlights were reviewed:
· The document will reflect Medicaid and CHIP populations separately.  
· The 2010 goals for access and quality remain the same; however, new measures will be utilized.
· The structure is updated within the document.
· Grievance and appeals will be changed to increase accountability.
· The website for public comments regarding the QMS http://regulations.delaware.gov/.  
· The External Quality Review (EQRO) of the Managed Care organization has been completed but the final report is not out yet.
· Glyne reported that Medicaid has taken action on the allegations that Bradley did not provide a vaccination or provided a diluted or expired form of vaccines.  DMMA and the MCOs are reaching out to individuals to give them the opportunity to be revaccinated.  Members were asked to share this information.  Individuals should contact their MCOs or Diamond state Partners with questions.  Information has already been disseminated through mailings, contact with PCPs, websites, and various other means.   
	
	

	Discussion – All 
Discussion – All (Cont’d.)
Announcements
	· Yrene asked if the study on Long Term Care options had been completed.  Rosanne replied that the report, “Promoting Community-Based Alternatives for Medicaid Long Term Care Services” is posted on our website at http://www.dhss.delaware.gov/dhss/dmma/index.html
· Rosanne mentioned DMMA is looking at a 1915(i) waiver to provide Home and Community Based Services under the state plan.  Previously the 1915i only provided these services to individuals at or below 150% of SSI standard.  The ACA increased that income limit to 300% of SSI standard.  Home and Community Based Services and nursing facilities are set at 250% of SSI standard.  This provides an opportunity to look at adding services to our state plan that were previously only available to individual in HCBS waivers.  
· Yrene inquired about PACE.  Rosanne replied that Catholic Health East, which operates St. Frances Hospital, is exploring this option. Dave Michalik forwarded additional PACE information to MCAC Committee members in a separate email 
· Rosanne announced Dave Michalik’s promotion Chief of Policy and Program Development, and Steve Groff’s promotion to Deputy Director.   
· A RFP for a transportation broker has been posted on the web.
· A RFP has also been released for diabetic supplies.
	
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	· Jim Lafferty adjourned the meeting at 10:30 a.m.
· The next meeting is scheduled for December 8, 2010.
	
	


Respectfully submitted,
Anna M. Krawczyk

11/19/2010


Richard Cherrin
Recorder

Date approved


Chairperson

9/8/2010
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